
TOWN OF SWANTON
MINUTES
SELECTBOARD MEETING
Tuesday, January 5, 2021 @ 7 p.m. 
1 Academy Street and via Zoom
Present: James Guilmette, Chair; Mark Rocheleau, Nicole Draper, Ed White, Heather Buczkowski (via Zoom), Members; David Jescavage, Town Administrator; Cathy Fournier, Town Clerk; Elisabeth Nance, Administrative Assistant; Joey Stell, Chief, Swanton Police Department (via Zoom)
Via Zoom: Roger George; Ron Kilburn; Joanne Parah Reiter; Barb Sargent; Crystal Lampman; Caleb Rupp, Director, Swanton Public Library; Linda Daneau; Rebecca Rupp, Rich Kelley, Swanton Public Library Board of Trustees

*
All motions carried unanimously unless otherwise noted.

A. Call to Order – Chair Guilmette called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
B. Pledge of Allegiance – Chair Guilmette led those present in the Pledge of Allegiance.
C. Agenda Review – Ms. Buczkowski added Vermont League of Cities & Towns Equity Committee to New Business as c)
D. Meeting Topics:

1. Minutes

a) December 15, 2020 Selectboard Regular Zoom Meeting
b) December 20, 2020 Selectboard Special Zoom Meeting

Ms. Buczkowski noted that the December 15, 2020 Minutes Vicious Dog Hearing sentence “Chair Guilmette stated that he is concerned that there is enough evidence to show that the two dogs in question were the two that killed the cat” should read ““Chair Guilmette stated that he is concerned that there is not enough evidence to show that the two dogs in question were the two that killed the cat.”
Mr. Rocheleau made a motion, seconded by Ms. Draper, to approve the December 15, 2020 Selectboard Regular Meeting and the December 20, 2020 Selectboard Special Zoom Meeting as corrected.

2. Public Comments – None 
3. Law Enforcement

a) Swanton Police Chief Report
Chief Stell referenced the report provided to the Selectboard in the agenda packet, stating there was a wide variety of calls in December.  Chief Stell stated there were 200 motor vehicle stops that resulted in 1 fine totaling $162.00.  There was discussion about the difference between the number of stops versus the number of fines.  Chief Stell stated officers may take an educational approach to traffic stops.  He noted the officers can see prior warnings and use their judgment based upon those findings to determine whether to issue a warning or a citation.  In response to a question from Mr. White, Chief Stell stated state statute does not provide for a policy related to the number of warnings that may be issued before a citation is written.

Ms. Buczkowski asked Chief Stell whether the amount of traffic was consistent with pre-COVID levels; Chief Stell responded that travel figures are down without Canadians and tourists traveling through Swanton. 

b) Swanton Health Officer Report

Chief Stell has provided a written report.  He informed the board that he worked on a dog bite that resulted from rough play.

Chief Stell further stated that the Platt Street issue is being cleaned up and that he is working with the ongoing issue at Country Acres.
Chief Stell also reported that there was a complaint about illegal burning on Lafar Street which, when investigated, turned out to be Village personnel burning debris at the so-called stump dump.

4. Old Town Business

a) VHB Lake Street/Maquam Shore Road Scoping Study Update – Mr. Jescavage informed the Selectboard that the project steering committee has selected six alternatives and will be meeting to narrow those down to three to be presented to the Selectboard.
b) Final 2021 Budget Reviews

i. Library Budget & Discussion

ii. Recreation Budget

iii. Missisquoi Valley Rescue (MVR) Budget

iv. Fire Department Budget

v. Police Protection Budget

vi. Highway Budget

vii. General Budget

In response to a question from Chair Guilmette, Ms. Fournier noted that the Highway Budget has already been approved.

Ms. Fournier noted that the General Budget is down 9.16% from the current year.

Ms. Buczkowski made a motion, seconded by Mr. Rocheleau, to approve the General Budget.  Motion carried.

Chair Guilmette informed the board that the Town had received FEMA money from the Halloween flood and Barry Road washout as well as funds from the Agency of Transportation totaling $64,573.62 that would be placed in the Highway Department’s contingency fund.  In addition, the carryover from 2020 of approximately $19,894 would also be placed in the contingency fund to use for major projects.
Mr. White made a motion, seconded by Ms. Draper, to move the $19,894 into the 2021 contingency fund.  Motion carried.
5. New Town Business

a) Town Report Dedication – Chair Guilmette asked the board to make suggestions at the next Selectboard meeting.
b) Discussion with Linda Daneau – Ms. Daneau stated that she is being represented with Legal Aid who is researching the situation.
c) Vermont League of Cities & Towns Equity Committee

Ms. Buczkowski stated that she wrote to VLCT about their work on equity and as a result she is now on their Equity Committee.  Mr. Rocheleau stated he is concerned that Ms. Buczkowski is representing the Town without Selectboard approval.

Mr. Rocheleau made a motion, seconded by Ms. Draper, to approve Ms. Buczkowski’s position on the Vermont League of Cities & Towns Equity Committee.

6. Community and Economic Development – Ms. Nance provided the Selectboard with highlights from her written update.
a) Downtown Scoping Study Update – the alternatives meeting will be held on Wednesday, January 27th from 6:30 to 7:30 via Zoom.  More information is forthcoming.
b) Better Places Grant Program – Ms. Nance stated that the Village will be applying for a Better Places Grant which will potentially fund as demonstration projects some of the features that will be presented at the downtown scoping study alternatives meeting.  These projects will provide Swanton the opportunity to “test drive” options for a month or more and to tweak them without going to the expense of making permanent changes.  There is no match for this grant and the maximum amount that can be requested is $20,000.
c) Better Connections Grant Program – the Better Connections Grant, which the Town needs to apply for but that will be administered by the Village, will result in a master plan that provides a roadmap for a Village-wide effort to address a wide range of topics, including land use regulations, (re)development opportunities, streetscaping, and multi-modal transportation alternatives.  There is a 10% match which will be borne by the Village.
d) 6 South River Street Update – The Riviere Hotel project is moving slowly ahead.
e) Other Updates – The USDA grans to fund the Swanton Enhancement Project’s Revolving Loan Fund and to fund the Riviere Hotel Brownfields Phase II are due in February.
7. Highway Department

a) Class 4 Roads Announcement – Chair Guilmette wanted to be clear on what roads the Town maintains, noting Class 4 roads are not maintained by the Town.
b) Winter Roads Policy

Chair Guilmette reminded residents that the Town does not have a bare roads policy and that it is not responsible for any damage done to mailboxes by plow trucks.

Mr. George voiced his concern about the state of Maquam Shore Road after the last significant snowfall, noting that it was slushy and had not been plowed but when he came into the Village the roads were much clearer.  Chair Guilmette noted the Town uses a mixture of sand and salt while the Village uses salt only.  There was discussion about when/if Maquam Shore Road had been plowed with Chair Guilmette stating that the Highway Department informed him that they had been over Maquam Shore several times.  Mr. George offered to take photographs after the next snowfall documenting the condition of Maquam Shore Road.

c) Updates – Chair Guilmette stated that he did not have any major updates other than that he had been up to the town garage to meet with the crew.
8. Any Other Necessary Business – Discuss Future Meeting Place for Selectboard
The board first noted that the February meeting with the Village will likely not take place as usual given the COVID situation.

Ms. Buczkowski stated her belief that the Selectboard should be setting an example for others by not meeting in public; it is not fair that others cannot meet in-person.

Mr. Rocheleau noted that the board is not forcing anyone to meet in-person and that by wearing masks and socially distancing they are meeting the guidelines.  Chief Stell stated he believes the board is meeting the intent of the governor’s guidelines.  Mr. Jescavage noted the Village has the same meetings policy as the Town.

9. Correspondence – Mr. Jescavage informed the board that he has received several “thank you” notes from organizations supported by the Town.
10. Public Comments (Reprise) – Chair Guilmette noted that the Christmas lights will be taken down on Saturday morning beginning at 8:30 and anyone is welcome to help.  Mr. Rocheleau did it by himself last year. 
11. Upcoming Events

a. January 18, 2021, Martin Luther King, Jr. Day, Town Offices and Operations Closed

b. January 19, 2021, Next Selectboard Meeting, at 7:00 p.m., via Zoom

c. January 20, 2021, Next Planning Commission Meeting, at 6:15 p.m., via Zoom (includes public hearing on proposed zoning amendments)
d. January 28, 2021, Next DRB Meeting, at 6:00 p.m., via Zoom

12. Executive Session

Mr. White made a motion, seconded by Mr. Rocheleau, to enter Executive Session for the Selectboard to discuss confidential legal matters for which the premature disclosure of to the general public would clearly place the Selectboard and others at a substantial disadvantage.  Motion carried. 

Mr. White made a motion at 8:14 p.m., seconded by Mr. Rocheleau, that based on its just made findings that premature disclosure would place the Selectboard and others at a substantial disadvantage, to enter Executive Session.  Motion carried.  

Mr. White made a motion at 8:56 p.m., seconded by Ms. Draper, to exit Executive Session.  Motion carried.

Action taken:  None

Chair Guilmette clarified that the proposal regarding the library would be for the Town to take over the building and its maintenance while the library continued to be responsible for the books and other equipment necessary to run the library.
In response to Mr. Rocheleau’s suggestion that trying to move the library under the Town’s umbrella would rush the process, it was agreed to wait until next year while using the intervening time to make the necessary plans.  Mr. Rupp, Ms. Rupp, and Mr. Kelley agreed.

There was discussion about whether it was permissible to use the future ability to have employee benefits on job postings.  It was agreed that this was not advisable.

Chair Guilmette asked whether the library would grant the recreation commission use of the community space in the basement.  The library and recreation commission will work out the details offline. 

E. Adjournment – Mr. Rocheleau made a motion at 9:24 p.m., seconded by Mr. White, to adjourn.  Motion carried.
Received and filed by:

Cathy Fournier, Swanton Town Clerk
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